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Approved: February 12, 2001
                                     Date                  

MINUTES OF THE SENATE FEDERAL AND STATE AFFAIRS COMMITTEE.

The meeting was called to order by Chairperson Nancey Harrington at 10:30 a.m. on January 23, 2001 in Room
245-N of the Capitol.

All members were present.

Committee staff present: Russell Mills, Legislative Research Department
Dennis Hodgins, Legislative Research Department
Theresa Kiernan, Office of the Revisor
Nikki Kraus, Committee Secretary

Conferees appearing before the committee: Gary Sherrer, Lt. Governor and Secretary of Commerce and
Housing

Others attending: See Attached List

Chairman Harrington opened the meeting by introducing Gary Sherrer, Lt. Governor and Secretary of
Commerce and Housing.

Mr. Sherrer began by stating that the Department of Commerce and Housing materials are included in his packet,
starting with a flow chart of Department of Commerce and Housing organization.  (Attachment 1).  He went on
to a map entitled “Kansas Field Offices”.  (Attachment 2).  He stated that NASCAR would be building a new
Business Information Field Office/Tourist Information Center and loaning it to Kansas for one dollar for the next
fifteen years.  He stated that this would be beneficial not only because it would save expense, but also because
the location would draw in a greater number of people.

Mr. Sherrer referred to a map entitled “Kansas National and International Offices”.  (Attachment 3).  He stated
that these offices are contracted, not state employees.  He then went on to a series of charts.  (Attachment 4).

Mr. Sherrer presented “Agricultural Products Development Division”.  (Attachment 5).  Mr. Sherrer presented
“Business Development Division”.  (Attachment 6).  Mr. Sherrer directed the committee’s attention to the
“Kansas Department of Commerce and Housing Fiscal Year 2000 Annual Report” and the “Kansas Department
of Commerce and Housing Fiscal Year 2000 Annual Report: Executive Summary,” both booklets available from
the Department.

Mr. Sherrer went on with sheets on the Divisions of Community Development, Housing, Trade Development,
and Travel and Tourism Development.  (Attachment 7).

Mr. Sherrer asked the committee to look at the “Kansas, Simply Wonderful: 2001 Getaway Guide” available
from the Department of Commerce and Housing.  He stated that about one-third of the people who requested
this tour guide came to the state of Kansas and then spent about $25 million in the state.  He stated that the entire
budget of EDIF was $22 million.

He explained that the use of EDIF funds could be further shown in the reference booklet entitled “Putting Kansas
Values to Work: Resource Directory” available from the Kansas Department of Commerce and Housing.

Mr. Sherrer concluded his testimony by referring the committee to “Kansas Department of Commerce and
Housing: Favorable Feedback”.  (Attachment 8).  He stated that many companies choose to operate in Kansas
because of programs made possible by EDIF funds.
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CONTINUATION SHEET

Chairman Harrington then thanked Mr. Sherrer, complimented his presentation, and reminded the committee that
they would begin hearings on reauthorization of the lottery the following day.  Chairman Harrington went on to
explain that the committee could reauthorize or not reauthorize, but that it did not have an appropriations ability.

Chairman Harrington then asked for questions and recognized Senator Gooch.

In response to Senator Gooch’s question, Mr. Sherrer explained that the lottery had helped TeleTech, a local
business, by financially supporting the training of people with limited skills but talent and by giving the company
money to convert an old building into an office building for their business.  He went on to explain that he felt that
the investment of about seven-hundred and fifty thousand dollars was reasonable  because the company
employed 790 people with good wages and benefits.  He also stated that the Department of Commerce and
Housing did a cost effectiveness analysis for five years on any company in which they invested resources to be
sure that they were continuing as a good investment, and this performance insured that the money which the
business received was considered a forgivable loan by the government.  He stated that if the business had not
continued at a desirable level, they would have to pay back the money.  He stated that some companies would
still settle in Kansas without these funds, but many wold not.

Senator Gooch stated that he felt the state of Kansas was in effect playing the lottery with the lottery, but Mr.
Sherrer said that he felt that the odds of success were much better with this type of investment.

In response to another question from Senator Gooch, Mr. Sherrer stated that federal funds were very restricted
and that as a result, without the existence of EDIF money, many of the programs which he had spoken about
would not be possible.  Mr. Sherrer also stated that in the majority of projects, the business used local workers
so that even if the businesses eventually left, the workers still had the training to help them in the future.

Senator Gooch stated that he was concerned for people who spent a great deal of money playing the lottery and
that he would like to see a sizeable amount of that money earmarked and used to assist people who have a lower
income.

Mr. Sherrer responded that he believed that the money did address those people by creating jobs with benefits
and training for the employees, but that if there was more money, they could do even more.

In response to a question from Senator Barnett, Mr. Sherrer explained that the lottery money did allow the
development of these programs and that they are now one-hundred per cent dependent on that money to survive,
although he had thought about what point economic development would have to stand alone.  He stated that
EDIF funds had been misused in the past.  He also stated that these programs should not be killed because the
returns on them had been so clear.  He further stated that he was at a point where he could see that economic
development might have to be treated like everything else and made to do what it can on its own, but that he
thought that if the state neglected it, that would be to the state’s own disadvantage.

Senator Lyon stated that he was also interested in addressing the EDIF standing on its own.

Senator Teichman stated that she wanted clarification by Mr. Sherrer if his department wanted not only lottery
money, but also state general fund money.  Mr. Sherrer said that the Department receives no State Federal Fund
money.

Mr. Sherrer stated that he believed eliminating $60 million would be a great shock to the state’s system.

Senator Gooch stated again that he was still concerned about the money that he felt ought to go to the poor.

Chairman Harrington  thanked Mr. Sherrer  and  reminded the committee that they would be discussing SB 22
on Wednesday, and concluding SB 22 and discussing SB 32 on Thursday, in addition to bill introductions both
days.

The meeting adjourned at 11:37 a.m.
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The next scheduled meeting will be at 10:30 a.m. on January 24, 2001.


